Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  19th August 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee,

K Mison, D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens,  R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies:  None
2. Register of members interests: Cllr. J Smith declared an interest in items 9 (a) and (b)
3. Minutes of  previous meetings 15th July 2004 & 28th July 2004 :  As there were no amendments acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Inspector Jepson and P.C. Martin England were both in attendance and Inspector Jepson reported that there are likely to be some budgetary problems for Suffolk in the next financial year but it is hoped that it will not affect this area much operationally as proposed cuts are likely to be in the area of support staff and other cutbacks.  However there may be problems with replacing staff.  Currently the West Suffolk area has six Sergeants less than they should have so these posts are normally covered by a P.C. in the Haverhill area and P.C. Parsonson has been doing some of this cover.  There has been a commitment not to take P.C.s from Clare but sometimes there has been no other option.  From 6th September, P.C. Parsonson will leave Clare to work in C.I.D.  It has been difficult to recruit a replacement so he is unlikely to be replaced immediately but it is planned that officers from Haverhill will be identified to come out to Clare and do a daily patrol.  Inspector Jepson will personally monitor this.  The plans to move the Police Station in Clare are still ongoing.  He is acutely aware of the problems currently being experienced in Clare and he will walk around the town tonight with P.C. England.  The summer holiday period has been busy and staff have come in from other areas to patrol Clare this week.  The cemetery and the Co-op have been targeted by officers.  Chairman reported that we have received two letters from concerned parishioners about the cemetery and these will be copied and passed to the Police.  Cllr. O Smith said there have been problems in recent weeks in Nethergate Street especially on Friday nights.  Inspector Jepson said Haverhill has less incidences of anti social behaviour at weekends so it may be possible to get more officers out to Clare.  Cllr. Neal reported there had also been some damage in the Country Park.  Cllr. R Warmington asked if the Police go into local schools to talk about anti social behaviour and Inspector Jepson said there has been an officer responsible for this and such visits have been done.  
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – Skip in Nethergate St., - Cllr. R Warmington said this had remained without lights
Page 2 – BT Phone box, Westfield – Cllr  O Smith said this had been repaired quickly.
Page 3 – Suffolk County Council questionnaire – This had been completed after the planning meeting

Page 8 – Chilton Street – Cllr. O Smith asked if a letter had been received from Guy Smith since the meeting with him.  Clerk will chase this up.  ACTION: CLERK

Page 9 -  Path by Primary School – Cllr. O Smith said her husband had cut back the overgrown hedge and Chairman asked her to pass on thanks from the council.

6. Correspondence:

SALC – Information about courses in September – This was circulated at the meeting.
St. Eds. B.C. – Regarding the presentation of the St Edmundsbury Rose Bowl for winning their round of Village of the Year – the Deputy Mayor would be happy to attend our September meeting but may not be able to come at the start.  Clerk will write to invite him to attend during the meeting.  ACTION: CLERK

Business Link – Regarding Civic Champions Programme, an e-mail has been received about a scheme they have set up to provide support for local people volunteering with a community group, project or social enterprise.  They are seeking names of any suitable people who could be given a place on this scheme with funding provided.  It was felt with a closing date of 31st August we would not have time to consider suitable applicants, therefore an extension of the closing date will be requested.  ACTION: CLERK
Gatehouse – Organisation that collects unwanted furniture and provides it to those in need, request for donation.  Passed to Finance Committee.  ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE
SALC – To state that we have won their award for “Parish Council of the Year”.  Cllr. J Smith said she had received a letter from SALC explaining we had not won the “Village of the Year” award and we think the two awards are linked.  She thanked clerk for attending and talking to judges on the judging day.

Tracey Snow – Regarding the Youth Club, she gave details of numbers of young people attending and the areas they come from and said she will also forward a report once the summer club is over with another end of term report at Christmas.

St Eds C.C. – Regarding the Rural Services Review – thanks to all those who contributed.
Suffolk Drug Action Team – Details of training and educational events they hold to raise awareness of drug issues.

SALC – Stating they have videos of mock Parish Council meetings which Councils can use as a tool to train Councillors.

Clare World Music Festival – Stating that this year’s festival is likely to have made a financial loss and giving details of how some donations have been distributed from profits made in previous years including a donation to the Football Club towards the club house.  Details of accounts for previous years were also enclosed.  Also details of extra expenses for this year were provided including Suffolk County Council charges.  Cllr. O Smith said these were necessary not just to cover the extra time John Laws has to spend before and after the festival but also for associated costs incurred by officers at Ipswich.
Clare Combined Charities – Asking for Council approval to re-appoint two of their current trustees.  These positions will be put on the next agenda to make them public in order for anyone else who is interested in standing to have the opportunity to do  so.  ACTION:  CLERK

Suffolk C.C. – Rights of Way Improvement Plan – A questionnaire has been provided which covers how rights of way are used and any improvements needed. Cllr. Mison said the costs associated with opening and keeping rights of way open can be huge even if just one person insists on a by-way being opened if it can be proved that it should be a footpath.  Chairman said the questionnaire needs to be completed by someone with the knowledge to answer it.   There will be a special meeting set up to discuss this over the next 2-3 weeks.  Clerk to arrange and contact Councillors.  ACTION: CLERK

SALC AGM – Notes provided from David Dadd – circulated to all.

Suffolk C.C.- Regarding resurfacing works on Cavendish Road

Mrs Mayes & Mrs Mitson – Commenting about the poor state of the cemetery and particularly relating to the 14th August when the amount of litter and beer cans left up there on that morning was even higher than usual. Copies of these letters will be passed to the Police and the Clerk will respond to them.  ACTION:CLERK

7. Finance:

Financial clerk explained he had received a letter from the auditors Lubbock Fine asking for further information.  There will be a charge from them because they have had to ask for this but he will check the amount of information he had to provide last year against what has been provided this year to ensure he did originally provide all that was needed.

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – These were explained and Cllr. Neal asked if there was authorisation to pay the rate of 49.4p per mile to David Dadd for attending the SALC AGM on behalf of the Emergency Planning (EP) Committee.  Financial clerk explained this is the new rate for casual users as shown on the back of the Local Councillor.  Cllr. L Stevens said this had not been paid to Roy Ovenden when he had collected blankets on behalf of the EP  committee and Financial Clerk explained he had just paid the amount asked for from Mr Ovenden.   Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. Mison and carried unanimously.
(b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none.
8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that generally the street cleaners are attending to the cemetery area first.  Weeds are being dealt with in selected places and will talk to Jim Nunn when he visits about general management of weeds.  The gully along the cemetery driveway has been cleared .  A litter bin at the top of Nethergate Street is being used for domestic waste by a resident nearby.  A letter will be sent to the resident about his.  Cllr. J Smith said the gold bands still need to be put around the bins but the bins may need to be cleaned first.  Chair agreed that Mr Hines could be paid extra to carry out this duty.
I. Litter outside Co-op – Discuss who has responsibility for this – Borough council have been contacted for advice on this as it has become a problem but as yet no response.
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal said there was nothing to report and Cllr. J Smith said the subject of Farmers Markets had been brought up when the judging for Village of The Year was done and she now has some telephone numbers to contact other people who run these,  The Town Hall could possibly be used and she will liaise with clerk about making contacts to investigate this possibility.
c) Cemetery – 

I. Agree specification for Yew Tree work - Cllr. L Stevens reported that Ray Keeley had attended a site meeting and does not want the tops of these trees to be flattened.  The ivy and elder can be cleared away but there is to be minimal cutting only and should be sympathetically done to cut back straggly parts.  A specification will be written out for this.  Cllr. Mison said our planning permission is for 10% crown reduction and maintenance and this permission runs out next January.
II. Agree specification for chapel bench work – Cllr. L Stevens said the suggested colour is dark such as oak and a specification will be done to state that the work will cover taking out rotting areas and replacing any broken areas.  This work will be overseen by Cllr. Gee and Cllr. Mison.  Tenders will be sent to Mr Brown of Stoke by Clare, Mr Wheeler and Matthew Greenwood. 
III. Management of area between Backside Meadow and extension – Cllr. Mison reported that gaps in the hedges will need to be filled in along the cemetery extension side and this will be done in the autumn.  One half of the cemetery extension has been consecrated and Cllr. Mison has worked out the metric measurements for graves.  As not all the area is consecrated this may give families the option to choose which side they would wish burials to be upon but this does not currently happen as all areas are consecrated. 
IV. Compound – discuss current  problems and any action – One of the grave diggers is continuing to empty the soil into the edge of the compound which means the gate will not shut properly and as a result of this extra clearing of the compound needs doing. 
V. Grave Digger – Discuss employment of – Cllr. Mison had suggested employing our own grave digger to overcome the above problem and to ensure the job is done properly with the right equipment.  This would also ensure that management of the graves would be stricter.  It is Mr Martin’s grave digger that is causing the problems with the compound so it was suggested that Mr Martin be advised that if this continues he may be charged for the extra costs incurred for the clearing of the compound or we may employ our own grave digger.  Cllr. Daniels explained there may be employment law issues with employing our own.   Letter will be sent to Mr Martin about this.  ACTION: CLERK   
Cllr. Stevens said she had stopped some youngsters who were about to go up to the cemetery tonight and told them the Police are doing regular checks.  Cllr. R Warmington said she had spoken to Mr Gerry Palmer who had wanted to discuss issues about the cemetery and she pointed out to him how much time the cemetery committee gives and she advised him to let a Councillor or the Police know about any problems with the cemetery.  Cllr. Daniels said he understood there may be something in law about unauthorised presence in a cemetery and he will investigate this.  ACTION:  CLLR. DANIELS
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported there will be a meeting on 15th September which he will attend.
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels reported there is a meeting on 14th September at 7pm and precept time is now approaching. 
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that there is a meeting next Tuesday to discuss the video for the website.  If any Councillors wish to attend they are welcome.
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported there was a meeting on 22nd July and everything seems to be fine.  The bus has been ordered and should be delivered at the start of autumn.  The golf tournament s likely to be repeated following it’s success.  A leaflet has been produced to explain the work CLASP do and this will be distributed.  Instead of bi-monthly meetings they will in future have four meetings per year.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported that the floor in the bar area has become squeaky and springy and it seems there is extensive wet and dry rot in there.  There had been a problem on the other side of the hall in 1991 but the bar area was not checked at the time and periodic checks should have taken place since.  The insurance company have said they would be unable to honour any claim as would be seen as “wear and tear”.  Mr Stephenson of Gt. Wratting who is accredited for timber works has inspected the area and provided a breakdown of what is wrong.  Extensive work will be needed to establish further and the costs will be £650 plus VAT.  Advice has been sought from another surveyor which backs up his findings and costs.  If  Mr Stephenson were awarded the job he could start investigatory work on Monday next.  The Town Hall would need to be closed for a minimum of 48 hours and 2 days after.  He would recommend concreting the whole floor or floor boarding it.  He will need to investigate each section to see also if the floor of the main hall is affected.  Problems in the past with air bricks being sealed have enhanced the problem.  All trustees have said they want to go ahead with the work.  Once the survey has been done there may need to be an emergency meeting with Councillors.  There is an ongoing implication of people hiring the hall not being able to use the bar area.
i) Emergency Planning – Cllr. L Stevens said there is nothing to report.
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. J Smith reported there was a meeting last Tuesday and the town is looking good.  The tractor is a cause for concern.  The local judging has been done with Highield, Westfield and Daneum Holt all winners.  Insurance is being renewed through the Royal Horticultural Society.  The awards ceremony for Anglia in Bloom is taking place on 14th September at Gt. Yarmouth if any Councillors would like to attend.  The invoice for the extra grass cutting needs to be  sent.
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – No report
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that there is continuing debate about the Cattle Market development with the developers looking again at the design and the link through to the traditional centre of Bury.  A working party has been set up to look at Haverhill Town centre and there will be a consultation period throughout September with a public meeting being set up to look at initial plans and suggestions.
m) County Councillors report - L Warmington reported that he is still awaiting further news following the meeting in Kedington about anti social behaviour.  The Boundary Committee report has come back and the proposals have been looked at following the consultation period and a report is soon due to go to the electoral commission.  There were a large number of submissions from people in Suffolk but the suggestions will be taken into account presumably in time for changes before elections next May.
9. Planning:

a) SE/04/2859/P – Erection of 7 no. two bedroom dwellings following demolition of workshops and garages and alteration of existing vehicular access (revised scheme_ - Land off High Street, Clare – A letter has been received from Mr & Mrs Roper stating should be refused as not being done on a comprehensive basis and concerns about entrance and exits for emergency vehicles etc.  Many of the original reasons for refusal have now been addressed including Highways issues.  There was some concern about this area being developed at the rear and then the brewery site not being developed but all agreed if the whole site were developed it would be a vast improvement.   Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L Warmington     , seconded by Cllr. L Smith  and carried by a majority decision.  Cllr. O Smith voted against.    
b) SE/04/2860/LB – Demolition of workshops and garages to allow for re-development of site – Land off High Street, Clare – As above
c) SE/04/2881/LB – Demolition of auction room, outbuildings and sheds – Dyson & Son, Church Street, Clare – Recommended refusal as insufficient information provided – no details how much parking space provided, not clear if Church Lane used for access, drawings unclear – no details of frontage etc and also constitutes loss of a current business and change of use – Proposed by Chairman , seconded by Cllr. Daniels  and carried unanimously
d) SE/04/2953/P – Erection of four dwellings(following demolition of auction room, outbuildings and sheds) – Dyson & Son, Church Street, Clare – As above
e) SE/04/2967/P – Change of use from retail shop to office – 6 High Street, Clare – Recommended refusal as incompatible with current planning guidelines, also a retrospective planning application – Proposed by Cllr. Daniels , seconded by Cllr.      R Warmington and carried unanimously.   
f) SE/04/3014/LB- Installation of replacement kitchen window – 20 Church Street, Clare – Recommended approval recommended by Cllr. J Smith , seconded by Cllr.   L Stevens and carried unanimously
Borough decisions

SE/04/1268/LB – Land off High Street (rear of Nethergate Brewery), Clare – Refused

SE/04/2195/P – Land to rear of 5 Market Hill, Clare – Refused

SE/04/2196/LB – Land to rear of 5 Market Hill, Clare – Refused

SE/04/2269/LB – Castle House, Well Lane, Clare – Granted

SE/04/3384/P – 13 Hertford Road, Clare – Granted

SE/04/2452/P – 3b Snow Hill, Clare - Granted

SE/04/2379/A – The Barns, Clare Hall, Cavendish Rd., Clare – Granted
SE/04/2377/P – Eastfield Farm Barn, Eastfield Farm, Harp Lance, Clare – Granted

SE/04/2401/P – Eastfield Farm Barn, Harp Lane, Clare – Granted

Withdrawn applications

SE/04/2762/P – 20 Church Street, Clare

Enforcement Issues

Display of advertisements – Market Hill, Clare

Appeals

SE/04/2118/A – The Swan, 4 High Street, Clare

SE/04/1528/P – Land at 10 Hermitage Meadows, Clare

10. Money from Village of the Year  - discuss how this can be used - £300 has been received and Cllr. J Smith suggested this was donated to the development of the Playing Field.  This was seconded by Cllr. O Smith  and carried unanimously.
11. Recent Disturbances in cemetery etc – discuss any action – There have also been some problems at the library.  Cllr. Gee raised the issue of under age alcohol sales which seem to be making the problem worse and the Chairman suggested the Police be asked to speak to both the Co-op and Ship Stores about this.
12. Parish Certificate – Information  from other towns and ways forward – Clerk reported that neither  SALC or the Borough had been able to provide information about schemes of this kind but Sudbury Town Council will be contacted as it is thought they have done something similar.  ACTION: CLERK
13. Emsdens Meadow – Discuss next action – Cllr. Daniels expressed an interest and left the meeting.  Chairman said he has heard nothing further from the Emsdens but this will be put on next  month’s agenda.
14. Hedgerow Survey –  Cllr. Daniels reported that Martin Douglas of Long Melford organises these for this area and he is currently awaiting material from him and would be grateful for any help from others.
15. Playing Field Committee –Chairman said the Family Day on 19th September will go ahead with a car boot sale from 10am-2pm and a barbeque, beer tent, craft stalls, children’s activities, tug or war, fire engines and possibly the Borough’s mobile skateboard park.  They will try to have draft plans for the pavilion available for people to view on that day and any other ideas for additional activities would be welcome.  Posters are in hand and insurance seems to be covered.  Regarding the appointment of  Treasurer, John Humphreys was suggested for this post.  He will be the main signatory for the bank account plus two Parish Councillors.  There will be another meeting of the Playing Field Committee on 2nd September  at 7.30pm.  The  Football Club have made a donation of £500 and a letter of thanks will be sent to John Humphreys.  
16. Any other business

Car Park – Cllr. R Warmington asked how this was progressing and Chairman said Borough are providing a facilitator (which should take place in the next month or so) to talk to us and the people of Clare.  Meanwhile Richard Livall is continuing discussions with Mr Jacobs.   

Street Cleaning, Nethergate Street -  Cllr. Daniels said there are weeds outside a drain by the Clare Hotel and Cllr. O Smith said she will speak to Jim Nunn about this on his visit and also Mr Mortlock will be asked to look at this in the meantime.

Ashen Road/Stoke Road -  Cllr. Neal said that a drainage grid had been removed a couple of weeks ago and left on the verge which had left a dangerous hole.

Country Park – Cllr. Gee said a parishioner had reported that there is concrete showing by the slide in the play area.  John Laws will be contacted.

Churchill Close – Cllr. O Smith said the trees which are blocking the light have still not been cut back.  The planning application has been dealt with therefore a letter will be sent to Havebury about this.

Jim Nunn visit – Clerk will contact him for dates and circulate to all Councillors for a date to be agreed upon.
Meeting Closed at 9.40pm
Suffolk County Council Update – July 2004

From Cllr Leslie Warmington of Clare Division
Suffolk Youth Card  - Cheaper bus Travel for Young people

The County Council is to launch a Youth Card, which will entitle all young people between the ages of 10-19 to half price travel on the County’s buses.  The new ‘Suffolk Youth Card’ will be free to all young people between the ages of 10 and 19, regardless of whether or not they are in full-time education. This gives up to 95,000 young people in Suffolk cheaper bus travel.

It will remove the confusing variations across the county, so irrespective of what time you want to travel, whether or not you are at school and which bus company you use you will be able to get a half price ticket. 

The card will be valid for travel on any bus service in the county and it is hoped the scheme can include rail travel too. The county council will be talking to rail operators and will be discussing the possibility of the card possibly offering additional discounts with retailers and leisure operators.

The scheme is being discussed at the 20th July Executive Committee meeting and the aim is to formally launch it in January 2005. It is hoped that the card will help remove some of the isolation that young people feel living in rural areas by enabling them to travel cheaply to leisure facilities in the county. 

Five more Suffolk Schools given specialist status

Five more of Suffolk’s secondary schools have been given specialist status by the Department for Education and Skills. This is in addition to the 23 specialist schools in the county already, covering technology, languages, sports, performing arts, maths and computing and science, and now means that Suffolk has its first specialist schools in humanities and business and enterprise.

The new specialist schools are:

Claydon High School – humanities

The Denes High School, Lowestoft – business and enterprise

Orwell High School, Felixstowe – technology

Stoke High School, Ipswich – technology

Stowupland High School, Stowmarket – maths and computing

A140 experimental speed limits

The experimental 50mph speed limit on the A140 is now operational. It is hoped that cutting speeds of vehicles using the A140, the main route between Ipswich and Norwich, will reduce the number of injury accidents along the route. This lower limit will complement the introduction of permanent 30 mph and 40 mph speed limits for villages along this stretch of road. 

Reducing speed limits on the A140 was highlighted in the county council’s Route Management Study (RMS) as a key way of improving safety, quality of life for residents and driver behaviour. 

The experimental order has been agreed for a period of 12 months, during which time the effectiveness of the new speed limit will be assessed. Monitoring of the speed limits will take place to determine how effective they are in reducing speed and the number of accidents over the first year. If the limits prove effective the intention is to make them permanent. 

Young Suffolk Speaks 

A junior version of the Suffolk Speaks consultation has been set up and recently reported its first set of results. 64% of young people in Suffolk feel happy about living in Suffolk and only 8% of young people dislike living here. The three most popular facilities used by young people in Suffolk are Leisure centres or Sports facilities, Cinemas and Swimming Pools. Young people would like to see lower bus prices and more places for young people to enjoy themselves in such as Cinemas, Bowling Alleys and Skating rinks and youth clubs. Interestingly when older people were asked about such facilities, they were seen as a lower priority.

Fire Safety and Youth Work pilot 

Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service has agreed to work with Essex County Fire & Rescue Service in a scheme which will involve young people who are at risk of, or who have been involved in, antisocial behaviour or other offending. This pilot will take place at Sudbury Fire Station. Jointly, the two Fire & Rescue services will deliver life skills, fire safety advice and guidance and engender a positive sense of community and team sprit in the individuals concerned. The scheme should help to reduce arson and other crime and disorder problems in the affected areas.  

Action Against Anti-Social Behaviour 

I have just attended a meeting at Haverhill Police Station to discuss incidents of anti-social behaviour in the Clare Division, and possible remedies.  The meeting was attended by representatives of the Police, Suffolk Libraries, Community Education, and a Village Hall management committee.  It is to be hoped that this will result in some positive measures to ensure prevention of ASB by young people in particular.

Suffolk County Council Update – August 2004

From Cllr Leslie Warmington of Clare Division
Budget 2005

The Executive Committee met at the start of August to decide the framework for setting the Budget and Council Tax for the 2005/6 financial year. Initial indications from the Government in their Comprehensive Spending Review forecast that funding from the Government for the council will rise by 2.7% or roughly the rate of inflation. The Government has emphasised that savings must be made through improved back office procedures and procurement practices. The County Council is already on the way to meeting these targets and improving our back office procedures through our partnership with BT and Mid Suffolk District Council and in the next 3 years we plan to make £20m of savings that will be re-directed into improvements in our key services.

The County Council is keen to involve all residents of Suffolk in planning the budget and there are a range of ways that you can put your views over:

· Look out for the next edition of About Suffolk, where there will be more details on the budget and a postcard for you to return to the County Council.

· If you prefer to talk to the council face to face, there will be Money Matters roadshows at (amended for each councillor)

· Why not check out the County Council’s website which from the start of September will have a range of information on the budget and through which you can out your views over.

No limits!

A new service called ‘No Limits Outreach’ was recently launched at the UGC Cinema in Ipswich, which will provide support for disabled children and their families in Suffolk so that they can access social and leisure activities in their own community. The service is for young people up to 19 years old.
Support workers accompany the children to enable them to carry out activities of their choice so they can play an active part in their community and gain more independence by developing new skills.  The type of activities available for the children include going to football matches, playing basketball, going to the cinema, or simply staying in to watch a video whilst their family carers have a break.

For more information go to www.nolimits.org.uk or call 01473 341828.

Major Changes to Bus Timetables in West, North and Mid Suffolk 

As of August 31st there will be major changes to many bus services around the Bury St Edmunds, Lowestoft and Mid Suffolk areas will improve in frequency and reliability.
 

The new timetables will make journeys easier to plan, as many services will now run on 'clock face' style times.  This means as far as possible times will be set to regular specific times, for example every hour on the hour or ten minutes past every hour. 

 

 

Double page advertisments have been placed in all the relevant newspapers and bus stop timetable cases will be updated over the Bank Holiday weekend.  Timetables will be available from bus operators, libraries, post offices and shops, parish councils, the county council website www.suffolkcc.gov.uk/transport and the National Traveline on 0870 608 2 608 between 8am to 8pm every day or www.traveline.org.uk.
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